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.(gavel). . . Good morning and Happy Holidays to all. The Public
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO:
Works and Facilities Committee meeting will come to order. I'd like to introduce the Members
that are present today. We have Co-Chair Bill Medeiros.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Aloha and Good morning, Co-Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning. And Vice-Chair of the Council, Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning. And myself, Co-Chair Mike Victorino. Excused today is
Council Chair Hokama and Councilmember and Budget Chair, Joe Pontanilla. Today, for the
first half of the meeting, which we'll be discussing PWF-95. We have Corporation Counsel, is
being represented by Jeffrey Ueoka. Good morning, Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Good morning.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And also from the Department of Parks and Recreation, it's Director,
Tamara Horcajo. And also we have some other important guests like Deputy Chief—oh,
Assistant Chief Yabua [sic] . Good morning.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Deputy Chief.
MR. YABUTA: Deputy Chief.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh! Deputy Chief. Well, okay, sorry, yeah. Titles is one of those things I
get hard time with. You guys all—you know, excuse me. Deputy Chief. And no corrections
from the gallery, please. I...I would like to correct myself if I can, thank you. Thank you very
much. It's the holiday season. I'm still trying to get caught up. And Lisa, your title? What is,
Lisa, and your title, please?
MS. ALMEIDA: Special Events Coordinator.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Lisa, for being here as a Special Events Coordinator. Also, for
Council Services Staff, we have Pauline Martins, our Secretary. Good morning. And Scott
Jensen, our Legislative Analyst. Whew! I'm having a hard time this morning.
Okay, we have three items, two will...which will be conducted by Co-Chair Medeiros. I will
start with the first item which will be PWF-95. And PWF-95 is Amending Chapter 13.04,
Maui County Code, Pertaining to Recreational Area Regulations. The Director of the Parks
and Recreation has transmitted a proposed bill entitled, "A Bill For An Ordinance Amending
Chapter 13.04, Maui County Code, Pertaining to Recreational Area Regulations" to authorize
certain individuals including Park Security Officers to issue citations of violations to Chapter
13.04, Maui County Code.
At this time, I will open up for public testimony. Have we received any request for public
testimony? Okay, so public testimony, and I'll lay the ground rules so that everybody
understands what the ground rules are. If you are a public testifier, you have three minutes and
one minute to conclude and after that there'll be a question and answer if requested by the
Members. Seeing that there is no testifiers for PWF-95, I'd like to close public testimony on
that particular item with no objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.

PWF-95 AMENDING CHAPTER 13.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
RECREATIONAL AREA REGULATIONS (C.C. No. 08-269)
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: At this time, I would like to call upon the Director, Tamara Horcajo; and
Deputy Chief Yabua [sic] if they would give us an overview on this amendment for PWF-95,
Chapter 13.04, pertaining to recreational area regulations. Ms. Horcajo?
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you very much, Co-Chair Victorino. And thank you very much for bringing
this to the Committee meeting as it is timely. We do feel that this is an amendment to the
ordinance that is very much needed. So we appreciate it getting on the agenda today. This
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amendment will assist in permitting citation powers for our Park Ranger, Park Officers in our
Parks Department. And it will also amend the section for penalties. The Department of Parks
and Recreation is working towards its mission to provide safe, satisfying, recreational
opportunities for the residents and visitors of Maui County. We believe that this program that
we have implemented has taken us a long way toward that end and has assisted in adding
additional enforcement resources to our community. So thank you very much, Deputy Chief
Yabuta for being here to support us.
We believe that the residents, the park users, the police, our...and DLNR are now counting on
this program and on our officers to assist them in keeping our parks safe and satisfying. And to
that end, this amendment will be...is to add a section 13.04.235 in our current Chapter 13
which is entitled, "Citations". Which, "Police Officers, Park Security Officers, authorized law
enforcement personnel and other authorized Department enforcement personnel may issue
citations for violations of this Chapter and violations of rules adopted under Section 13.04.220
of this Chapter." So basically it gives our officers the authority to do more than education in
the parks. So we are very much looking forward to that.
The additional amendment that we're requesting that you folks pass today is in the penalty
section which basically amends 13.04.320 in Penalties which changes the penalty which states
that currently the fine is up to 500. It changes it to the provision of fines not less than 150 and
not more than 500. It also adds a provision for information...for us to have penalties for the
commercial ocean recreation activities of not less than 750 and not more than $1,000.
I do have Lisa Almeida here who's in charge of this program. And so, thank you, I wanted to
introduce her to the Council Members. And we also have in our audience, our wonderful Park
Security Officers now onboard. If you could, guys, could please rise so I can introduce you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And if we could get Akaku to scan the gallery, and they can introduce the
various Security Officers or Park Rangers. I should say Park Rangers.
MS. HORCAJO: Mark...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead.
MS. HORCAJO: Mark Daniels.
MR. DANIELS: (NOTE: Stood up in the gallery.) Mark Daniels.
MS. HORCAJO: Mark Hong. (NOTE: Mr. Hong stood up in the gallery.) Jean Miyazono is the
Permit Officer [sic] there. (NOTE: Ms. Miyazono stood up in the gallery) George Senn.
(NOTE: Mr. Senn stood up in the gallery) Dave Ross. (NOTE: Mr. Ross stood up in the
gallery) And Ron Moniz. (NOTE: Mr. Moniz stood up in the gallery) We thank you very
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much. We have excellent officers with us and looking forward to assistance in passing this
amendment along. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much. And Deputy Chief Yabuta, would you like to add
any comments to that?
MR. YABUTA: Good morning, Council Chair. Thank you very much for allowing me to be here
today. The Maui Police Department is in complete support of the program, the Parks Rangers
program. And the amendment for allowing these fine Park Rangers to issue parking citations—
in fact, in preparation of this amendment, we have implemented training in August, two day
training. Not only in the specific areas of issuing parking citations but in beat geography,
verbal judo and...and so forth. And this is just the beginning of the training that we can work
together in partnership. And I'm very impressed with the fact that, according to Lisa, they have
a records management system which will...you will need when you document reports and
record it. This will protect the County from civil liability and so forth. So that's good
foresight. And, you know, whatever problems that we do have in the future we can always talk
it out and work together in our partnership. And I'm very impressed with the Park Rangers.
You have experience among them, especially in the area of law enforcement and that'll be a big
asset as well. Communications is...is important so we have to make sure that we have ongoing
communications, 'cause we wanna be able to protect the Park Rangers in times of need. So we
will meet on that particular matter and just continue to work together.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Lisa, if you would, please, if you have any comments you'd like to
add, please.
MS. ALMEIDA: (Coughs) Thank you and good morning, Council Chair I think this program has
definitely evolved since February when the rest of the additional positions were filled. And this
would be the step that would allow us to move forward and provide the best assistance to our
partners.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. And I'd like to thank all of the new—and I'm gonna
make sure we do this right. We're not gonna call them Park Security Officers. Am I correct,
Ms. Horcajo?
MS. HORCAJO: Correct.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's correct? Okay.
MS. HORCAJO: That's correct.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Because I know at one time we were calling them "Rangers" and so I just
wanted to make sure that we have the right title for these particular—Lisa.
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MS. ALMEIDA: Yes, if I may. As the Department of Personnel has them listed, their position title is
Park Security Officer I and Park Security Officer II. We have been known in the community as
"Park Rangers".
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So we have our Park Security Officers/Rangers. Just so that we get
all this clear because sometimes it's, you know, really confusing in the...in the public, you
know. I mean, you know, we have one terminology we use here in the Council or in the
County and then you go out there and all of a sudden it's another terminology. And so, you
know, I just wanted that clarified so that the public and all the Council Members that are
present on...for the Committee have a clear...clear understanding what this all means. 'Cause
I don't want confusion out there, you know. So at this time I'd open the floor for questions.
Co-Chair Medeiros?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Director Horcajo, I need some clarification. It was my
understanding at one point that the Park Security Officers were issuing citations. Is that
correct? Okay, Corp Counsel.
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Mr. Medeiros. When the new Rangers or Security Officers were hired, we
were...well, we got in contact with the courts to see what process it would take to get the rest
of the Rangers citation authority. And the courts at that point recommended to us that we
clarify the language in the Maui County Code and solidify it. So that's what we're trying to do
with this language.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, but at one point the officers were authorized to issue citations?
MR. UEOKA: Yes, one officer was authorized.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: One officer.
MR. UEOKA: Yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, and then when the court made its review of that and it suggested that
we have to do some kind of amendment so that they're all covered, then their authorization was
suspended to issue, or that one officer could no longer issue citations?
MR. UEOKA: It wasn't necessarily suspended but the court recommended to us-CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: --that we clarify the language in the Maui County Code.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. So did that officer continue to issue citations or not?
MR. UEOKA: We took the court's recommendation and we ceased for the—
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: --for the limited time being.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Oh, okay, okay, okay. My...my next question is for the Deputy Police
Chief. In communications, will the...these officers be able to communicate with the police via
their two-way radios?
MR. YABUTA: That is correct.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. So they'll be able to get on your police band or they would have to
go through your dispatch to be connected?
MR. YABUTA: Well, eventually it depends on the Park Director as to whether they'll be equipped
with the police radio.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: I see.
MR. YABUTA: At that point in time, we'll work together with them and try to get them their separate
frequency so like we do with Public Works and all the other County departments and State
agencies as well.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. So that's in the planning stages right now?
MR. YABUTA: We're open to that. We're open to dialogue should that come across. I know it's
times of economic downfall right now so budgeting comes into play on that.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: They're very expensive. So...
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. And for the Parks Department Director, so in your planning this out
for their Parks Security Officers titles and duties and responsibilities which will include law
enforcement with the authorization to issue citations, did you have a meeting with the officers
to get their input on what would work best in them implementing this program and enforcing
the Park's rules as part of their duties?
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MS. HORCAJO: Thank you, Councilmember Medeiros. We've been very fortunate to have a good
working relationship, and we just finished a three-day workshop and planning session to get
everyone on the same page for this new program.
CO-CHAIR: Okay.
MS. HORCAJO: We believe that looking at the reorganization of this small section is very important.
I think as it was originally envisioned, it's support from the community, the partners—meaning
the police, DLNR—is shown that its greater importance in the community is needed. And with
this citation powers as well, we will be reviewing with Department of Personnel Services the
job title classification. That's also one reason for a little confusion right now in the job title
because we believe that the classification requirements of our Parks Officers is greater than that
of the Security Officer. And with this citation power we will be reviewing that with Personnel
Services.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. HORCAJO: Did that answer your question?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yes, it does. Thank...thank you. So will the citation authority given these
officers also include—and I kinda scanned over it—include parking violations, especially
disabled handicapped parking?
MR. YABUTA: No.
MS. HORCAJO: I'll let Corp. Counsel take that.
MR. UEOKA: Yes, in the parks only.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: In the parks.
MR. UEOKA: They won't be able to go to...to a site. It's only in the park property and for, yes,
disabled parking violations also. But only on park's property.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. And my final question for the Department is that, these officers have
a direct supervisor that is a working supervisor or is Lisa their supervisor overall?
MS. HORCAJO: Right now we do have one Parks Security Officer II who is supervisor.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay.
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MS. HORCAJO: We're looking at expanding that again as more officers are obtained and more
districts are may be looked at or assigned.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And this section of the Parks Department comes under the Special Events
Coordinator?
MS. HORCAJO: That is correct.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. HORCAJO: It's directly under the Director's office, my office in the Department of Parks and
Recreation.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: I see. Okay, thank you, Department. Thank you, Deputy Chief Yabuta and
Corp Counsel. Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr....Vice-Chair...Mateo, excuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. And because of...because of their
ability to now issue citations, will they also be required to appear in court as well in...in cases
where there are appeals to these citations?
MR. UEOKA: Yes, Council...Vice-Chair Mateo. They will be required to go to court occasionally.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So my question would be real simple to the Director who has made it
real clear to this Committee over and over and over again that you are shorthanded. How does
that impact your ability to plan in the utilization of how many security officers? You have a
limited number so when one or two is stuck in court, you know, that puts you even in a more, I
guess, precarious position because you've reminded us of your limitations.
MS. HORCAJO: That is correct. We haven't...we've...our officers are currently going through
training for the court appearances. Have...are getting experience there. We have not yet been
in court for any violations. So at this point, we're not quite sure how often that's going to
occur. But that will definitely be a consideration as we move along.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: The court appearances would be primarily for the larger citation
instances where the fines are larger and the consideration of a greater penalty versus parking
citations?
MS. HORCAJO: I would think that it would be more in a case that was being contested. If you have
any information you wanna share on that, Lisa.
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MS. ALMEIDA: Yes, thank you. I believe anyone would have the right to challenge, but we
anticipate that, yes, it would be in instances where it was for a larger fine.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So the total number of Security Officers you have is how many?
MS. ALMEIDA: Currently we have seven.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Seven.
MS. ALMEIDA: And that's including the one that we have on Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, okay. Chief, would you have—you know, I guess in the
training process as you've assisted the Department in planning for or in working with the
Security Officers in their training process. Do you have an idea of the potential instances
where they could appear in court, with your experience?
MR.YABUTA: Well, with my experience, parking citations in particular, there's an avenue for the
defendant to contest the ticket by written statement now. So that's been a big help, a big asset.
As far as my experience goes, parking citations aren't really contested a whole lot. Now,
matters could change. But in general those type of citation are pretty clear cut. I mean, the
defendant parked in the...illegally or for an X amount of time and if it's documented properly,
these kind of cases, in...in my...in my belief is that they don't really...they don't go to court
that often.
But, yes, that is a good point that you made that I'm sure it's undoubtedly these officers will
have to be summoned to court. Yeah, not only in citation duties because their...their job is to
observe and detect crime as well. And so that is a very good possibility that these Rangers or
Officers will be in court. I think that if you work like the Police Department, you work with
the judicial system. You try to get some type of cooperation on their part, scheduling of court
appearances can be structured in a...in a...in a very economical way. These things have to be
looked...looked at but undoubtedly, yes, these officers will be summoned to court. Again, I
think parking citations in general, defendants don't really contest them. It's pretty clear cut and
because they can give a written statement, that has cut down trial dramatically.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much. So just...just a caution to the Department
then. You know, I'm gonna remind you as you have reminded us of your limitations with
personnel. You know, that...that you only got seven, you know, Security Officers. And I
don't know how effective you intend on being when, you know, unless this upcoming budget,
we're gonna be seeing an increase in this lean times of additional bodies. You know, so just a
caution to you because you made it real clear to us of your limitations. But in terms of the...the
penalties, can you tell me what was the magic of the starting at $750 of fines? This would be
for the...the ocean recreational activities without permit?
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Corp Counsel Ueoka, if you could address that, please?
MR. UEOKA: For the $750, that's for a violation of operating without a commercial/ocean
recreational activity permit. In the Code currently, it's...like it says, up to a $1,000 and
possible prison sentence. Or not prison, but jail term. We just...we looked at other fines,
similar of a thousand dollars and maximum and a few ()rem were $750 at the "no-less-than".
So we start at that. Of course, if the person does go to court to contest this ticket, it is within
the judge's power to give them a higher, up to a thousand dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So in these incidences then, the only means of appeal is the court, the
judicial process?
MR. UEOKA: Yes. These are criminal.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Before I recognize Co-Chair Medeiros, I have a couple quick
questions, if I may. First of all, for Deputy Chief Yabuta, you mentioned as far as the court's
scheduling, and I understand that you guys have—the Police Department and the court
system—have worked very closely in trying to establish so that police officers don't have to sit
there the whole day like it used to happen. That they had specific times set up for this. So are
you saying basically we try to work the same situation with this group that, if there's a court
appearance, a specific time is set and... and try to be followed as...as...as sincerely as possible?
MR. YABUTA:. Yes, I do. And I think not only the judicial system but the Prosecutor's Office as
well. So this is something we do. Are we always successful? No, because District Court
judges have a...a busy schedule to manage as well. And it's a constant dialogue that you have
to have because a lot of times you regress to the old ways of just everybody is 0800 in the
morning (8 o'clock in the morning) everybody is assigned to court. But if you can structure it
throughout the day, then you don't have officers, whether it's Park Security Officers or Police
Officers, sitting in the court room all day waiting for their turn.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. YABUTA: Again, it's...it's a dialogue that has to exist between the Prosecutor's Office and the
judicial system as well.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. This question is for Ms. Horcajo and maybe for Lisa.
One or both can answer this question. As far as scheduling is concerned, these seven officers
are now covering South Maui, West Maui, Central Maui. Am I correct in saying that?
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MS. ALMEIDA: As well as Upcountry.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: As well as Upcountry. Okay, thank you. So we not leaving—they...they
don't extend to East Maui, Hana?
MS. ALMEIDA: They do not extend to East Maui but we do also cover Molokai. One of them is
stationed there.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: One in Molokai. Okay, so none of Lanai at this time.
MS. ALMEIDA: Not at this time.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And so...and the scheduling, what are the pertinent hours of
operation for these Security Officers? What would be their hours of scheduling?
MS. ALMEIDA: At this time, we have a shift that goes from 6:00 a.m. until 2:30 p.m. and then
another shift that comes on at—I'm sorry, 6:30 until 3:00, and then 2:00 p.m. to 10:30 p.m.
And that time span was intentionally done that way. We have our core operations start early in
the morning. Typically, they enter the water at 7:00 a.m.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. ALMEIDA: We wanted to have people out there to check the beaches.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And the later...the latter shift is particularly for the closure of park,
parking and other items of that nature.
MS. ALMEIDA: Exactly. To check the parks around closing time and see that all is well.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And...and also check on camping permits and...
MS. ALMEIDA: Yes.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, okay. And then the other question I have, as far as this group is
concerned, when we have such, you know, and I agree with Vice-Chair Mateo, that we're
gonna come up short 'cause get vacations and sick leave and court appearances. I mean,
there's a whole magnitude of things that can occur. What is the most officers that would be out
at any given moment? And what is the least number of officers that would be assigned to a
certain area? So in other words, my question is, is it one to one? Is there two to one?
What...what is the ratio for the various areas? Because South Maui probably be a lot more
busy, or a lot busier than maybe Central Maui. But, and maybe West Maui not as busy. I, you
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know, I'm not sure where, you know—so how does these schedules work and who's assigned
where?
MS. ALMEIDA: Right now everything is in flux. And I know, you know, that it depends on seasons,
the use of facilities and what we have going on. But at the minimum there have been days
where certain shifts where, because of the number of individuals we have, we run with no one
on duty, sometimes the night shift
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. ALMEIDA: On our busiest times which is Saturday and also Friday, we run with four or five
people on duty at one time to cover all of the different districts. But people rotate through the
districts so we don't have anyone right at this time permanently assigned, except for Molokai.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And again, and the last question I have, you know, I understand
about citations and, you know, parking and...and...and other violations. My concern is those
major crimes that could occur and have occurred like theft, like assaults, drinking I mean, they
are what I call being more major—
MS. ALMEIDA: Right.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: --violations, or the major crimes, how does this interact with the Police
Department and how do these officers work closely with...with the Police Department?
MS. ALMEIDA: There's still a line in Title 13 that speaks to which items we would handle in the
Parks Department and which would then go to law enforcement. And disorderly conduct is
initially where that line is drawn.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. ALMEIDA: At that point it gets referenced to the MPD.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, okay. I just wanted to know where that line was so that we're clear
and the public's clear on what your...what their responsibilities and duties and where they turn
it over to the police. And the police then come in to play, yeah?
MS. ALMEIDA: We do anticipate that we will need to do an educational brochure for in-house staff
as well as the public.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And when would that be ready? When would...do you think that
something of that nature be ready?
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MS. ALMEIDA: That in...depends in large part what happens today. (Laughs)
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Hey, that's honest, that's fair. Okay, okay. That's fair enough.
Mr. Medeiros, you had a couple of questions?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Yeah, I have couple more final questions. First of all, what
are the officers provided with by the Department for personal protection? Because with the
authorization with citation powers, there's also a...always a potential for confrontation. And so
what are these officers provided with for their personal protection? And what is the
consideration for other means of protection?
MS. ALMEIDA: Well, maybe I can start by initially telling you what they have issued to them at this
time. We do have the emergency radios. We do not have our call signs yet at this time. But
we do have them. And we have cell phones. At this time they do not have any type of, for
instance, mace or baton or things of that nature, at this time.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: I see. Is...is there future considerations for these protective measures for
the officers?
MS. ALMEIDA: We have researched it and I'm gonna let Corp. Counsel speak as to what we found.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: All right.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Ueoka, go ahead.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you. State law prohibits non-law enforcement or, I guess is should say, police
officers, sheriffs, Police State Enforcement offers...Officers . . .(end of tape, change to 1B). . .
from carrying weapons or electric guns which means tasers, basically.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Right. Okay, is that why the identification of their positions are Security
Officers and not law enforcement?
MR. UEOKA: In part, yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Secondly is, with the citation powers and, you know, the duties and
responsibilities given to these officers, are they at comparable levels of pay consistent with
other officers in other jurisdictions doing the same kind of work?: And one of the reasons I ask
that is we always have a hard time filling the pool guards because they all wanna go to Ocean
Safety Officers because there's a higher pay, even though there's more duties and
responsibilities. But when...we're asking these officers to increase their duties and
responsibilities with citation authorizations, and so I'm wondering if the consideration of their
level of pay is consistent with other officers in other jurisdictions doing this kind of work?
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MS. HORCAJO: Thank you very much because...to...to bring that to the attention again. We are
working with the Department of Personnel Services. Again, depending on the results of today
and...and how their job classification may or may not be changed, we believe it's something
that we need to work with the Department of Personnel Services on 'cause we...we do want to
keep our qualified personnel with us. And we believe that a change in classification is needed
to do that.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah. I think with a small group like this that's starting retention is gonna
be really important in this phase of that section of your Parks Department. So we wanna be
sure we can keep the officers, especially those that have experience of law enforcement
already. So thank you, Department. Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Co-Chair Medeiros. Any other questions for the Department,
Corp. Counsel or the Deputy Chief? You would have...would you like to add anything else,
Ms. Horcajo, before I make my recommendation?
MS. HORCAJO: Briefly address Councilmember Mateo's concern regarding the Budget and short
time. We do believe that this is the time for our Department to focus on this program and to get
all our ducks in a row. And hopefully the 2011 Budget will be a time we can look at any
expansion in the program. But right now we're looking at clarifying our program and coming
back with you with additional information. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any other questions? Seeing none, I would like to make a
recommendation if I may.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Recommendation?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. The Committee is in receipt of County Communication
No. 08-269, from the Director of Parks and Recreation, transmitting a proposed bill, "A BILL
FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 13.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO RECREATIONAL AREA REGULATIONS". Now, the purpose of this bill
was to: (1) authorize certain individuals, including Park Security Officers, to issue citations
and violations to Chapter 13.04, Maui County Code; and (2) clarify the penalties for such
violations.
At this time, the Chair would like to recommend the passage of the proposed bill on first
reading and the filing of this communication.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: The Chair would, at this time, would like to amend the proposed bill to
read—my amendment would be this. A bill to, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
AUTHORIZE PARK SECURITY OFFICERS TO ENFORCE CHAPTER 13.04, MAUI
COUNTY CODE".
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair, so...we need to make a motion for that?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. We need to make a motion to...
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And you're making the motion?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I'm...well, I'm asking if you would.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah, okay. So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, yeah. Chairman, I'm gonna second it; but I'm gonna ask you
again to...to re-read the amendment.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. The amendment is as follows: "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
TO AUTHORIZE PARK SECURITY OFFICERS TO ENFORCE CHAPTER 13.04, MAUI
COUNTY CODE". What that does basically—and let me tell you what...what we're trying to
clarify. If you remember the first...when with...the original ordinance, it had, "pertaining to
recreational area regulations" which was, according to Corp. Counsel, too general. This is to
get very specific. And if maybe, Mr. Ueoka, you can help clarify what I'm trying to do at this
point so Council...Vice-Chair Mateo and Co-Chair Medeiros are clear in what the intent of this
amendment is?
MR. UEOKA: Yes. From my understanding, the "pertaining to recreational area regulations" is a bit
too generic and broad for the Council's likings. So what Mr. Victorino is doing is just making
it more specific so when you read the title of the bill for an ordinance, it's crystal clear for
everyone to understand.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Any questions? Okay, seeing none, I will call for the first...
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Co-Chair?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Chair?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah. I...I have a...I do have a question. So if we remove "recreational
area regulations", we're saying in the amended version that these officers are authorized to
enforce their duties and responsibilities beyond recreational area?
MR. UEOKA: I believe he still is speaking to Title, or Chapter 13.04 of the Parks Code which would
still be limiting their citation authority to Title 13 of the Maui County Code.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Corp. Counsel. Mahalo, Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Again, it was a clarification to make sure we were very specific in what we
were trying to do here and that the generic, you know, when you had "recreational area
regulation", it was really a broad, very broad. So we try to get very specific on that, yeah?.
Seeing no other discussion, I'll call for the question on the amendment. All those in favor, say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: All those opposed?

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmember Mateo and Co-Chairs Medeiros
and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

AMENDMENT CARRIED.
ACTION: REVISE THE TITLE OF THE BILL.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Let the record show, three "ayes", Co-Chair Medeiros, Vice-Chair Mateo,
and myself, Co-Chair Victorino; and two excused, Chair Hokama and Budget Chair Pontanilla.
At this time now I will, if no further discussions, I will call for the question on the main motion
as amended. All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: All those opposed?

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmember Mateo and Co-Chairs Medeiros
and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING OF REVISED BILL AND FILING OF
COMMUNICATION.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Let the record show, three "ayes", Co-Chair Medeiros, Vice-Chair Mateo,
and Co-Chair Victorino; two excused, Chair Hokama and Budget Chair Pontanilla. Okay,
thank you very much. Ms. Horcajo, I think this gives you the start; and my hope and, and
consideration is good luck to all you, gentlemen, out there. I know you'll do an outstanding
job. I hope the public appreciates that your efforts now will make our Parks safer. Hopefully,
keep violators to a minimum because you're the eyes and ears of the Police Department as well
as the rest of the County; and I ask you to do your duties as diligently as possible. Don't get
frustrated 'cause I know people not going be happy when they see you; but that's another story,
yeah. I wish you all well and Happy Holidays to all of you.
At this time, I will close—I mean I will recess the meeting so that we can change and Co-Chair
Medeiros can come and preside over the next two items, which will be PWF-83 and PWF-98.
This meeting will be in recess till ten, 9:55. . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:

9:45 a.m.

RECONVENE: 9:55 a.m. . . . (end of tape, start 2A).. .
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: . . .(gavel). . . The meeting of the Public Works and Facilities Committee is
called back to order and we're reconvened after the recess. Aloha and good morning. I am
Councilmember Medeiros, Co-Chair of the Public Works and Facilities Committee. And I will
preside over the second half of this meeting. I wanna thank Co-Chair Victorino for presiding
over the first half of the meeting.
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PWF-83 AMENDING CHAPTER 18.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
SUBDIVISION GENERAL PROVISIONS (C.C. No. 08-155)
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: The first agenda item—and before
go into that. We did have the
changing of the guard here. So I'd like to introduce the Director of the Department of Public
Works, Mr. Milton Arakawa, is here from the Administration. And from our Department of
Corporation Counsel, we have Mr. David Galazin.
MR. GALAZIN: Good morning.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: For the first item in our meeting this morning for the second half is
PWF-83. And we're gonna open up public testimony for PWF-83 which is amending
Chapter 18.04, Maui County Code, pertaining to the subdivision general provisions. We're
gonna follow the same ground rules for public testimony as was indicated by Co-Chair
Victorino. We'll give our testifiers three minutes and a minute to conclude. Right now we have
one testifier signed up to testify on Item 83 and that's Mr. Mike Spalding. Mr. Spalding, if you
would come down to the podium. Introduce yourself and any organization you may be
representing.

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. SPALDING: Greetings, Co-Chair Medeiros and Victorino and Committee Member Mateo. I'm
speaking as an individual. I've lived in Maui for almost 40 years and I've been in the real estate
business for...for that entire period. And when it came to my attention that this bill was being
passed or being considered to be passed, I wanted to just point out to...to the Committee some
of the issues that I...I think should be considered before you move this forward.
And, you know, I feel that the part of the bill that I object to is limiting the consolidation, resubdivision to... to only two lots. And I wanna give you an example. And there are lots of
examples that I can give you. But I wanna give you an example of a... of a situation where
somebody has acquired a large property, maybe this was acquired 30, 40 years ago. Let's just
use Makawao as an example. And in this parcel, this one parcel, in the acquisition of it, several
parcels were collected and put in to one parcel for ranching or farming. And for tax purposes, it
was consolidated into one lot. But it actually had five separate lots that were acquired over
several years. And let's say this gentleman wants to pass this property on to their...to his
family. And he has five kids. Just giving you this example. And so, and let's say that the
parcels are...are various...of different sizes and they don't really conform to topography or to
the agricultural potential of the property and the access issues are... are difficult. So he would
like to...so he...he goes to Public Works and says, "Here, I can subdivide this property." And
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Public Works puts requirements including maybe 120,000 gallon tank. You gotta get a
water...water service before you can build on these lots so you gotta maybe drill a well, that
might cost you 600,000. You got road widening improvement. So he just puts up his hands, I
don't...like...Ike most people that are born on Maui, no money. So he can't afford to do a
subdivision. So he then has the potential of, you know, he has these five lots. He has the
potential, through this ordinance, of doing consolidation re-subdivision and reconfiguring the
property into... into lots that his kids could inherit.
Now, another scenario. Say he doesn't have that. You take away that right. And I think this is
a taking action. And he then sells the property 'cause he doesn't have a choice. Maybe one of
the kids needs the money so he can't subdivide. He can't afford to subdivide. So he sells and
then a developer comes in that has big bucks. He can sink the well. He can put the
improvements in. And instead of ending up with five ranch lots, he'll build it out to its
maximum density according to sliding scale. So you...the secondary impact of taking this,
putting this thing into action is that you could have more sprawl. You could...you could...you
could actually put, be playing into the hands of the people that have the...the skills and the
capital to do a development instead of having five lots that were, you know, properly configured
you might have twelve lots 'cause he's gonna maximize his potential.
I think that this is, you guys, this is a very serious taking of value. And I think you're gonna
hurt small guys. I think you're gonna hurt some Hawaiian people that maybe have...have
properties that...that this is their only way they can subdivide out of the property. And so
I'm...I'm gonna recommend that you guys—the part of the bill that says limited to two...two
lots, strike that. And leave it as is. There's a lot of policies already in place that allows the
Public Works to apply off-site improvements to...to these kinds of projects if they want to. If
they feel that there's a... if they're trying to circumvent the subdivision rules by doing this, you
know, there, you know, the Public Works already has provisions within the law that they can
imply off-site improvements.
But, you know, I...I think that by taking this away, you're doing just basically take one
additional property right away and you're gonna diminish value to people that, landowners, that
have lots in there. You know another scenario is that you've got...
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mr. Spalding?
MR. SPALDING: Yeah.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah. Would you be able to conclude, please?
MR. SPALDING: Yeah. I was gonna give you an example but I'll just...I'll just leave it at that so I
would just strongly recommend that...that....that this bill either be tabled or that you...the
portion of the bill that's limited to just two lots, just take that out and leave it as existing policy.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Spalding, for your presence this morning, for your
testimony. Would you remain there? Members, any questions for the testifier?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Co-Chair Medeiros.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yes, Member Victorino.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Spalding. You were going to give us another example and I hope
you can make it with maybe 30 to 45 seconds, not go over that.
MR. SPALDING: Okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: But could I get that last example you were getting to?
MR. SPALDING: Okay. Kuleana, you know, like there's property in...in that have Hawaiians have an
interest.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. SPALDING: That in a small kuleana that was like next to a stream for taro patch purposes, it's
combined into a larger parcel, you know. And... and maybe there's three or four of these
kuleanas. If you...this particular bill will eliminate the possibility of some landowner reconfiguring and creating separate lots so that that family can actually gain access and use of that
property in maybe a different location, it's maybe not in in wetlands taro, but he might make
arrangements with the...with the landowner saying, hey, in order for you to...to perfect your
title, if you could do a consolidation re-subdivision ... (inaudible). . . I've seen new instances
where this particular opportunity to change boundaries has actually helped small guys. And is a
better land use policy 'cause if you have weird lots and you can go and reconfigure them to
better useable lots, it's good for the County. It's good for...for everybody. So I'm...I'm really
concerned that this is a taking action and...and not good policy.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Spalding. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Co-Chair Victorino. Any other further questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Spalding, for being here.
MR. SPALDING: Thank you very much.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Aloha.
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MR. SPALDING: Aloha.

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: The Chair would offer this opportunity for anyone else that may want to
testify. However, I just see two Members, our Staff and our Administration in our gallery so
I'm sure we don't have anyone else to testify. So Members, without objections, the Chair
would like to close public testimony on PWF-83 at this time.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: So ordered. Public testimony is closed. At this time, I'd like to have
Director Arakawa from the Department of Public Works give us an overview of this item. And
before he does that, Members, I just want to say if you haven't already seen it, we had
correspondence that came in yesterday afternoon, late, from Ms. Amber Starr that's in your
binders, probably the last item. And then we also had written testimony just given to us this
morning by Mr. Spalding along with his testimony. So that hopefully you had the time to
review both of those correspondences. But at this time, Director Arakawa, would you give us
your comments on this item?
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. (Clears throat) Excuse me. This item pertains to a
proposed bill entitled, "A Bill For An Ordinance Amending Chapter 18.04, Maui County Code,
Pertaining to Subdivision General Provisions". This bill has been discussed by the Committee
at its meetings of August 6, 2008 and October 29, 2008. Just briefly, let me summarize the
several purposes of the bill. First, the proposed bill would limit lot line adjustments to two lots.
This allows for minor lot line adjustments between two abutting lots without being subject to
normal subdivision requirements. If the proposed bill passes, lot line adjustments of more than
two lots could still occur. However, these will be subject to normal subdivision requirements.
Second, the proposed bill provides a procedure for the recognition of lots. These are lots which
may have been created prior to the establishment of the subdivision ordinance but may have
been bought and sold a number of times and were never formally subdivided.
The third purpose of the bill is to clarify differences between a condominium lot and a
subdivision lot. And the last purpose of the bill simply updates the Code with the correct name
of the Department. I'd be happy to answer any questions which the Committee may...may
have.
For your info, we have transmitted a revised bill with our...our transmittal dated
October 3, 2008 entitled, "A Bill For An Ordinance Amending Chapter 18.04, Maui County
Code, Pertaining to Subdivision General Provisions". We are in support of the bill and
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respectfully request the Public Works and Facilities Committee's review and consideration of
the bill.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Director Arakawa. Members, questions for the Director? Yeah,
Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Question would be for Corporation
Counsel. Corporation Counsel, you've heard the testimony this morning. The segment relative
to takings in regards to this bill and its considerations thereof. Can you provide a comment?
MR. GALAZIN: Well, you know, I hate to speak in a vacuum or really speak to hypotheticals in terms
of, you know, what the testifier suggested as a possibility. But in general terms, you know, my
office has reviewed it. We don't see any...any problems with the application of this bill, at
least facially presenting any...any takings issues.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: But when you limit...when you limit the landowner from being able
to subdivide to meet, say, a family subdivision's need.
MR. GALAZIN: Well, there's a couple different things. They have the family subdivision provision
available to them in 18.20.280. And they also would have the ability to...to go through the
subdivision process. So it's not really limiting anybody from subdividing. It's really limiting
anybody from subdividing without going through the normal subdivision process. So you
would have to have somebody saying they have a property interest in not complying with
normal subdivision requirements, which I think would be a tenuous argument at best.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Mateo. Any further questions?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, Co-Chair Medeiros.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yes, Co-Chair Victorino.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay, and going along those lines, Mr....Mr. Galazin, you're saying
beyond the family subdivision, what about—and the key is kuleana and that was mentioned
earlier which is very prevalent in many areas of Maui. How would this effect? Because
kuleana does a...has family but multiple family and extended family. How does this all play
into...into this issue?
MR. GALAZIN: I think, perhaps, the Director may want to speak to this also. But this is where we
had the provision set in for separate lot determinations. And I don't know if the Director wants
to talk about how that would dovetail with that.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Director Arakawa, if I may, Co-Chair.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Certainly. Director Arakawa?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yes. There is a procedure to recognize separate lots in...in the bill. And one of the
situations that may occur is precisely that situation with kuleana-type properties which basically
have been recognized as a lot and have changed hands a number of...may have changed hands a
number of times over the years, but have never been formally subdivided. So we would
recognize those types of situations. If the lots are recognized and the subdividers choose to do
some sort of family subdivision, I mean, those provisions are still applicable. All this bill is
saying is that if there are those types of situations that occur and the lot line adjustments involve
more than two lots, then they just have to go through the normal subdivision process. And
they'd have to comply with the community plans and zoning provisions.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. I guess the last question I have for you, Mr. Arakawa, we're always
concerned especially now that we're in, you know, a downturned economy, you know, where,
you know, people are gonna really struggle. And sometimes land maybe an asset that they may
have to divide or sell off some because hey that's survival. And, you know, I think that's
something to be concerned because this brings forward a fact that I think some of this, even
though you have some, what I call, catchments or some protection in there, still going leave
somebody or somebodies out there.
And I know, Mr. Galazin, you said you can't foresee every circumstance. But yet this is the
little guy that we're talking here. I mean, this is generally little guys that would be the one that
could be hurt. I'm afraid that, do you have enough catchments or enough protection in here,
enough safeguards that the little guy will not be hurt. You know, because know it's
coming. And we all see it coming. So I wanna make sure that though the ordinary
John Q. Public, kuleanas, all of these are not going to be adversely affected when we change
this. I know you're saying simply making lot lines, but sometimes three, four, five lots have
been involved. And you even had mentioned that to me. So specifically can and do we have
enough in here to protect the general public at large?
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Victorino, I believe there is. As I mentioned, there is the family
subdivision provision which is still intact which allows families to basically do a paper
subdivision of lots if they want to transfer property to another family member without doing the
necessary improvements. And this is basically amounts to a deferral because when they come
in for the building permit, the improvements will be required at that point in time. Under this
lot line adjustment, you can still do lot line adjustments for two lots. For...for the small guys,
you know, we would still allow these lot line adjustments. But anything more than that, if it's
gonna be looking like a subdivision, we were just saying it should be complying with
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community plan, zoning and all the subdivision provisions. From our standpoint, there is no
limit on the amount of lots that could be included in the lot line adjustment provision.
Therefore, there could be substantial improvements that are basically being waived under this
provision. That's...that's our big concern. And what does...when that happens, the lots are
conveyed to the property owners and then they basically come back to the County and ask the
County to basically do the improvements like putting in the roads and the sidewalks and, you
know, whatever else their services that the County provides. So we would prefer to have
the...the...these types of subdivisions put the improvements in upfront.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And then last question, Mr. Chair, if I may.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Certainly.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Is there any recourse for someone who, you know, just what you just said,
done all of this and not be, or in their mind, not be—and beyond legal and going to court. I
mean, that's the last thing. Is there any recourse where they can go and say, "We'll appeal this
decision?" Because I see where you have the jurisdiction, the Director does, but is there any
appealing body that can...can take on a matter of this nature?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yes, there is the Board of Variances and Appeals.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. ARAKAWA: Any decision that I make, of course, is appealable to the Board of Variances and
Appeals. An applicant may also choose to apply for a variance from specific provisions. And
then it's up to the Board to either say yes or no to that.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Arakawa. And I think the public, you know,
making the public aware of that is very important. So I thank you very much for that
information. Thank you, Mr. Chair, for allowing me the questions.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Co-Chair Victorino. Any further discussion on this matter?
Otherwise, like to make some comments on this. Our record shows that we have had
two meetings prior to this one. The first meeting was on August 6, 2008 and then our second
meeting was October 29 th and in between the two...those two meetings, we did...the
Department did revise the bill, I understand, to reflect some of the concerns of the Members of
this Committee. And then today, December 3, 2008, we're meeting for the third time. After the
prior meeting of October 29, we deferred this meeting, the meeting then to today to allow and to
provide opportunities for further public input and...and testimony, whether it was verbally or
written. And so we gave that opportunity. And as I mentioned before, we received two written
testimonies. One was from Ms. Amber Starr which we received yesterday afternoon. And
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today, along with his oral testimony, Mr. Mike Spalding also provided written testimony to us.
So I...I think we have offered an ample opportunity for the public to engage and participate in
this process.
And before I...I make my recommendation, Members, I was remiss not to give you a full
description of the item even though Director Arakawa did cover the bases for this item. But I'd
like to say that, you know, we...we are discussing PWF-83 which is amending Chapter 18.04,
Maui County Code, pertaining to subdivision general provisions. The Committee is in receipt
of the following: 1. County Communication No. 08-155, from the Director of Public Works,
transmitting a proposed bill to amend various sections of Chapter 18.04, Maui County Code,
pertaining to subdivision general provisions. 2. Correspondence dated October 3, 2008, the
Director of Public Works, transmitted a revised proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 18.04, Maui County Code, PERTAINING TO
SUBDIVISION GENERAL PROVISIONS". The purposes of the revised bill are to: (1) limit
lot line adjustments to two lots; as was indicated by the Director; (2) Clarify differences
between a condominium lot and a subdivision lot; (3) update the Maui County Code with the
correct name of the department; and (4) allow the Director to recognize a separate lot in certain
instances.
So that is the description of the item. And, at...at this time, Members, the Chair would like to
give his recommendation.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Recommendation?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you. The Chair will entertain a motion to recommend passage of the
revised proposed bill on first reading and the filing of the communication.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: It's been moved by Co-Chair Victorino, seconded by Member Mateo. Any
further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, Chairman, I'm gonna support the Chairman's
recommendation. I do it with... with....with much reservation. I am still not convinced that
there is no repercussions. I still do not understand the implications or the importance of the
limitation of two lots. I believe, you know, if you take a look at the Committee. We're bare-
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bones. So perhaps it would be more advantageous to us to move this forward so we have
greater opportunity to discuss the bill. So at this point, although my support is to move it out of
Committee so we can get greater discussion with the full body, I'm not necessarily convinced
that the request by the Department is a good one. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Mateo. And you raise, certainly, good issues and your
comments are...are to the point on your concerns. And the Chair appreciates your comments.
And I...I kinda agree that if we move it to...forward so that we can have a better participation
on the membership, that would be advantageous to the Council. Any further discussion?
Seeing none, I'll call for the question. All in favor of the motion say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: All opposed?
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmember Mateo and Co-Chairs Medeiros
and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councihnembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING OF REVISED BILL AND FILING OF
COMMUNICATION.

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, we have three ayes, Co-Chair Victorino, Member Mateo, Co-Chair
Medeiros. And excused is Council Chair Hokama and Member Pontanilla. Thank you,
Members, for that item.
PWF-98 AUTHORIZING THE DISPOSING OF COUNTY OF MAUI REAL PROPERTY
FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE LAHAINA BYPASS FEDERAL AID
PROJECT NO. NH-030-1(35) (C.C. No. 08 272)
-

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Next we will go to PWF-98. PWF-98 is Authorizing The Disposing of
County of Maui Real Property For The Construction of The Lahaina Bypass, Federal Aid
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Project No. NH-030-1(35). The Committee is in receipt of County Communication
No. 08-272, from the Director of Public Works, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled
"AUTHORIZING THE DISPOSING OF COUNTY OF MAUI REAL PROPERTY FOR THE
CONSTRUCTION OF THE LAHAINA BYPASS, FEDERAL AID PROJECT
NO. NH-030-1(35), AT LAHAINA, MAUI". The purpose of the proposed resolution is to
authorize transfer, by Quitclaim Deed, of the remaining County-owned parcels from
Subdivision File No. 4.962, situated at Kelawea, Lahaina [TMK: (2) 4-5-31:(Portion of the
Road), described as Lots 261, 262, and 45, and Boundary "15" and "20"; and
TMK: (2) 4-5-34:Portions of Lahainaluna Road, Liloa Street, North Hakau Place, and South
Hakau Place, described as Portion of Lot 47, Portion of MRS-2, Portions of Lots 259, 260, and
263 together with Abutter's Rights of Vehicle Access] to the Department of Transportation,
State of Hawaii, for purposes of constructing the Lahaina Bypass.
So at this time, Members, I'd like to open the public testimony on this item. And we'll ask the
Committee Secretary, has anybody signed up for public testimony?
MS. MARTINS: No.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Seeing none, the Chair will offer this last opportunity for anyone in the
gallery that wishes to testify on this item to come forward and make yourself known. Seeing
no one approaching the podium, at this time the Chair, without objections from you, Members,
would like to close public testimony on PWF-98.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, so ordered. Okay, at this time, we're gonna have the Director
give us an overview and...and before we do that, we have also representing the State
Department of Transportation Highways Division, Charlene Shibuya, who is Construction
Engineer with the Highways Division. Ms. Shibuya, are...are you joining us down here for
your presentation?
MS. SHIBUYA: (NOTE: Speaking from the gallery) I can.
CO CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Where did you plan to do your presentation?
-

MS. SHIBUYA: (NOTE: Speaking from the gallery.) Actually my thought was to . . . (inaudible). .
on that end so everybody could see them.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, we're gonna allow the Director to do his overview. And if you need
a short recess, we'll call a short recess for you to set up things for your presentation.
MS. SHIBUYA: (NOTE: Speaking from the gallery.) Okay.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, at this time, Director Arakawa.
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This item, as you mentioned, pertains to a proposed
resolution entitled, "Authorizing The Disposing Of County Of Maui Real Property For The
Construction Of The Lahaina Bypass, Federal Aid Project No. NH-030-1(35) at Lahaina, Maui.
This resolution has been transmitted to the Council by request of the State Department of
Transportation. The DOT wishes to begin construction of the long-awaited Lahaina Bypass,
Phase 1A in mid-January 2009. Thus, the State DOT is requesting that the County (clears
throat) excuse me—convey certain real properties to the State for this project. Most of the
property involved is the Ikena Street right of way. And this is shown in TMK 4-5-1: Portion of
Road, more particularly described as Lots 261, 262 and 45 and Boundary "15" and "20". And
these are shown in the maps that were circulated to you. Also involved are TMK 4-5-34:
Portions of Lahainaluna Road, Liloa Street, North and South Hakau Place, more particularly
described as Portion of Lot 47, Portion of MRS-2, Portions of Lots 29, 260 and 263 together
with Abutter's Rights of Vehicle Access.
—

Also in your binder is a Quitclaim Deed which conveys the above-mentioned properties to the
State of Hawaii. The resolution entitled, "Authorizing The Disposing Of County Of Maui Real
Property For The Construction Of The Lahaina Bypass, Federal Aid Project No. NH-030-1(35)
at Lahaina, Maui is in your binders. Since the Lahaina Bypass is a State project, I'd like to ask
Charlene Shibuya, the State Construction Engineer, to provide additional information.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Director. Director, would you . . .(end of tape, change to
2B). . . be and Ms. Shibuya after her presentation? Okay, thank you. Ms. Shibuya, if you'd
join us down here for your presentation. Do you need a short recess?
MS. SHIBUYA: Yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yes, okay. Short recess at the call of the Chair. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

10:25 a.m.

RECONVENE: 10:28 a.m.
.(gavel). . . Good morning. We are convening...reconvening the
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS:
meeting of the Public Works and Facilities Committee for December 3, 2008 after a short
recess to allow our resource person to set up a presentation. And at this time, the Chair would
like to introduce Ms. Charlene Shibuya who's a Construction Engineer with the Highways
Division of the State Department of Transportation. Ms. Shibuya, you have the floor.
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MS. SHIBUYA: Thank you, Chair Medeiros, and good morning Co-Chair Victorino and
Member...Councilmember Mateo. Thank you... oh, I guess I should say my name again. My
name is Charlene Shibuya and I'm the DOT Maui Construction Engineer. And appreciate
you...you guys allowing me to at least present some background information on this very much
needed project called, Honoapiilani Highway Realignment which is just a small portion right
now. The whole Lahaina Bypass is this but the small portion is Phase 1A between Lahainaluna
Road and Keawe Street Extension. And it was also known as the Lahaina Mini Bypass which
is the subject, you know, of the reso that is before you.
The Lahaina Bypass project—excuse me if I can kinda stand up—you know, this...this project
is the second longest waited for project on the island of Maui, the Paia Bypass being the first.
`Cause the Paia Bypass started...they started talking about that in the 60's. This one they
started talking about it in the 80's. And so finally an environmental impact statement was done
in 1991 and then later they extended the terminuses and they did a supplemental EIS in 2002
after which a record of the decision was done in 2003. So here we are now in 2008 trying to
get this piece off the ground which we finally feel we've kinda gotten over a major hurdle that
occurred last summer. And basically in January 2007 we awarded a design/build contract for
this phase to Hawaiian Dredging. And last summer there was a inadvertent archaeological
discovery of agricultural terraces, not burials. (Pause) And so...again this is Lahainaluna
Road, Keawe Street Extension. And this is the first phase that we're trying to get off the
ground.
And...and basically what happened last summer that's...that stalled the project was in this area
if you look at your handout. It's kinda hard to see and it is like a blue outline. And this ended
up to be 30 acres of agricultural terraces of which two acres ended up in the end of the
alignment. So what happened it triggered a 4F process that required us to look at different
alternatives to avoid this...this site. And after extensive archaeological field surveys, you
know, consulting with a lot of the lineal descendants, various government agencies, you know,
they came out with this...this alignment that would essentially avoid this site. And further to
not have any burials 'cause they did further testing in these alignments to make sure that there's
not any burials.
So...so right now what's happening is from the original project, this...this side the alignment
hasn't changed so the design is still good. This side has to be re-designed. But because it
deviated from the original EIS alignment, an environmental assessment had to be prepared
which is being...well, the draft is being published in the OEQC bulletin next week,
December 8 th and will be out for review to the public. So what we're trying to do is in...in
December we wanna try do some preliminary off-site work which will do a detour around
Lahainaluna Road. And then with the Council's support of conveying the Ikena Avenue and the
little parcels from Liloa and Lahainaluna over to the State, then we wanna do the...start the
mass grading work in mid January. So that's why it's important that we get the approval of the
Quitclaims, yeah, for all these parcels.
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So at...at this point, right now the Phase lA if you look at this overall phase, this Phase 1A was
intentionally selected to be first because right now Lahainaluna Road is serviced—well,
actually there's a high school, intermediate and elementary school all being serviced by one
road. And with this little piece of the bypass in, stand alone, it can immediately relieve
Lahainaluna Road. So...so that's another important piece of this 1A that it needs to get in as
soon as possible. And if we can start the project in mid-January, the expected construction time
is two years. So we...then we can be at least done with it in December 2010. We were actually
supposed to be completed December of this year if it had started on schedule, you know, last
year.
So basically it's a $48 million project and, of course, we have a little bit...it might cost a little
bit more because as you can see on this other view graph, we added a little bit of extra
alignment because it was...the north end was this much. And now it's this much...hassle. So
but...but we're trying to move forward in either case. So basically we really ask for your
support of the project and approve the quitclaim so we can anxiously start this project that the
EIS was done...started 17 years ago. And, you know, if we can start this phase, it'll jump start
the subsequent phases which we have this phase already in design. And that is expected to be
out in construction in 2010, to start construction.
And the other advantage of having this project start next year is really we wanted stimulate the
construction industry 'cause it's been so poor at this time. And...and so that's another thing
that we feel that is important to get this project off the ground. So if...if you can seriously
consider the quitclaims and we would, you know, appreciate that if the Council could
recommend approval to the Full Council to pass this reso. Thank you. If you got any
questions?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Ms. Shibuya, thank you for your presentation. Members, any questions for
the Director of Public Works or for Ms. Shibuya? Co-Chair Victorino.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Shibuya, for that presentation and the
clarification. Couple of items, first of all, the...the extension didn't start...didn't...discussions
didn't start in the '80s, started in the '70s because when I first moved here and worked for
McDonald's, they already...this was all part of the...the...the plan. I mean, this was wellknown that this bypass was gonna start. And it started back in the '70s but that's not the issue.
Question I have for you is this extension also going to change—and...and if I'm looking
correct—the...the topography or the direction of Keawe Street? Or is it just gonna run right
into Keawe Street?
MS. SHIBUYA: No, you're... you're correct. The original Keawe Street extension was up this way,
yeah?
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's correct.
MS. SHIBUYA: And we were gonna end here. So now that our alignment turns down, this part erases
it and then the new Keawe Street extension goes up to here. So...so the project is gonna be
basically like this now. This leg is...this leg is for a future phase, this leg.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's correct. But Keawe is responsible for the County or for you, the
State? The Keawe Street extension, now.
MS. SHIBUYA: Yeah. This...this new re-aligned portion...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. SHIBUYA: Actually what's...what's gonna happen is Keawe Street extension is a...is a County
project but because it was a Federal Aid project, we're actually trying to incorporate it
altogether. So it goes in one time 'cause originally we were gonna do this. Then the County
was gonna come up with this.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. SHIBUYA: But now that we...we almost affected at least two-thirds of the alignment, yeah?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. SHIBUYA: And so now what we're doing is we're taking care of the re-design of this and just
incorporating it altogether.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: As one, as one...
MS. SHIBUYA: Project.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: One project.
MS. SHIBUYA: Yeah.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Then secondly, as far as the Ikena portion of this, which is the top
portion that we're looking at, the direct land swap or the land-MS. SHIBUYA: Yes.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: --turned over to you folks, yeah. As I read this map, right now I have two
concerns. The first concern is—and you think I think you explained it to me but I want the
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public to understand—all of the above lots on Ikena coming off of Lahainaluna Road is
presently owned by the State, right? You will not be intruding or need to have any eminent
domain on any private property on that upper section?
MS. SHIBUYA: Correct. Yeah, DOT bought those lots a while back and they...they, in fact, did a
subdivision over here to create replacement lots.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, okay. And I know that was long, long time...
MS. SHIBUYA: Yeah, that was like ten years, probably ten years ago?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Maybe even longer than that but-MS. SHIBUYA: Yeah.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: --you know, who's counting time when we...when we're at this point?
The second question is—and I understood about the underpass or the overpass and... and that
Lahainaluna Road would be on overpass and Honoapiilani Highway...would run under, right?
MS. SHIBUYA: Correct.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, the park. And, of course, I'm very concerned with the park. And I
think you explained it but I just want the—again—the public to understand that there will be
little impact on the mauka subdivision...park. But could you explain how you'll make sure that
there's little impact, in fact no impact, on that park itself?
MS. SHIBUYA: Well, for one, we're not taking any of the park land. The makai boundary is the
existing boundary of the park. And then because the Honoapiilani Highway grade actually
goes below Lahainaluna Road, there's gonna be a retaining wall and a sound wall and fence
above to make sure that the park is properly contained, you know, with that grade difference.
And...and, of course, we've also been working closely with Parks because presently the cars
park along Ikena Avenue on top side of the park. But as part of the mitigation of taking away
the so-called street parking for this park, we've actually...we're actually gonna construct the
new parking lot for this...this little park towards the bottom where it's leveler.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. SHIBUYA: You know, more level.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, thank you. You read my...my next question. I was gonna
. . .(inaudible). . .
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MS. SHIBUYA: Oh, about parking?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: But that's okay. No, no, that's—you're answering the question I was
gonna ask. And that's fine 'cause people have asked about that because they understand we're
gonna lose parking there so they were asking about that and you answered that question. The
last question I have for you in respect to this to this re-alignment, on the...during the
construction so that the people understand that there's as little impact as possible during the
construction phase. What is your intention as far as re-aligning Lahainaluna Road while we
have actual construction?
MS. SHIBUYA: Yes, correct. So...so once...because that, you know, that at grade overpass is fairly
deep. So what we're gonna do is do a temporary construction detour road around Lahainaluna
Road throughout the construction. So the two lanes of traffic essentially will continue to flow.
There...there's not gonna be any shutdowns of Lahainaluna Road. And along this detour road,
we're gonna have temporary utilities located along this detour road until everything is done.
And then everything goes underground, you know, in that...that roadway. So...so essentially
Lahainaluna is only the two lanes that you can get in and out of that area so we're not shutting
it at all.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And so you're trying to make as little impact as possible during the
construction phase?
MS. SHIBUYA: Yes.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And the last question, Mr. Chair, if I may. Do you have the—and I
understand the lands on this side, is that owned by Kamehameha Schools or is that State land,
you know, for this bypass?
MS. SHIBUYA: On the south end?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, on the south end, yes.
MS. SHIBUYA: Actually we actually took the land from KSBE.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. SHIBUYA: Bishop Estates. So we actually own these lands that that detour road is supposed to
go in and then on this next page there's like a little, like a quart...quarter loop kind of thing
that's gonna...gonna stay in this. So we actually own that land already. The only land we don't
really have in the right of way is really the County-owned road rights of way at this point.
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MS. SHIBUYA: Well, December, end of December for the off-site stuff where it's in our property but
this side, the mass grading for this side, mid...mid-January, so middle of next month, subject
to...subject to getting these approvals through.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Mateo. I'd like to pose some questions here. First of
all, to the Department, Public Works, what does the County receive in compensation or
exchange for the properties being considered for transfer to the State?
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Medeiros, we're basically conveying it at no cost to the State.
That's, of course, the Council's decision at this point but it's gonna be basically for public use.
It's...it's in the public use now and we're just conveying it for another public use.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Was there consideration for an exchange of land? Either person.
MS. SHIBUYA: Not to my knowledge.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: There was no discussion of the State exchanging some land where the
County could use for parks or whatever. There was no consideration for that?
MS. SHIBUYA: No, I didn't see anything in the records.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. So what happens if the transfer of County property is...is deferred or
isn't approved at this time? Does that push the schedule back?
MS. SHIBUYA: Yes, it would push the schedule back 'cause essentially at...at this point,
we...we...we only have...this...this side is still going through its final design and EA. So we
really have only a design on this side and without this side starting at this point, we actually
lose...lose ground. And it's a significant amount of grading in this stretch.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And I would like to ask a question on, you know that blue area you
described where the ag terraces were?
MS. SHIBUYA: Yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah. Who's the property owners of that property? Was it multiple owners
or was it the State?
MS. SHIBUYA: If I...if I recall correctly, it was largely the State and I think some of it on this side
was West Maui Land in this area. But most of it was DLNR on...on the top because a lot of the
stuff up above the bypass was DLNR.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: I see. And then, you know, you did mention that to the south side of
Lahainaluna Road, some of that property is Kamehameha Schools, or as you described,
Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate, KSBE. Was that land received by the State under
eminent domain?
MS. SHIBUYA: Yes, I believe so. I remember seeing that it was taken by eminent domain. And I'm
not sure of all the background or information 'cause sometimes what happens if they have, like,
even simple stuff like clouded title whatnot, they will do like...like a friendly, friendly
condemnation. But I don't have the details on that.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah, that...that's a interesting description, friendly condemnation.
MS. SHIBUYA: Yeah, sometimes they do that.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. And I have a question for Corp. Counsel. Corp. Counsel, in the final
whereas of the resolution, and again, in Paragraph 5 of the "be it resolved" section, it is stated
that the County intends to dispose of the subject property without compensation. Is this a
normal procedure in the document because we have seen other documents with the $1, $10?
So what are your comments on that, Corp. Counsel?
MR. GALAZIN: My only comments would be, you know, as Director Arakawa mentioned, it's really
the pleasure of the Council and, you know, at this Committee level too, to decide how you
would wanna do it. I think it's the recommendation of the Department that that in order to
further this project, that we basically grant it free of charge. But, you know, if that's the case, I
haven't seen a whole lot of these. But it wouldn't be out of the ordinary to put that right in the
resolution if that's...if that's your question about its appropriateness there.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah. I think that question is based on that...in that final whereas, its
subject property without compensation. However, in the quitclaim deed it states that the
consideration given is in the amount of $10. Is there an inconsistency between those two?
Should the resolution be revised to acknowledge this $10 sum?
MR. GALAZIN: No, I don't...I don't believe there's any inconsistency just because in terms how the
quitclaim deeds are normally awarded. I don't...I don't see that that's an inconsistency because
that's just for the deed. It's not...we're not getting anything else out of it, so...
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. And...and...and so, yeah, I'm sure these documents have been
reviewed by your office and you find it consistent with the...how you have done these
documents before.
MR. GALAZIN: Yes, that's correct.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Corp. Counsel. Members, any other further questions?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Seeing none, the Chair is ready to give his recommendation.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Recommendation?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Members. The Chair will entertain a motion to recommend
adoption of the proposed resolution and the filing of the communication.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: It's been moved by Co-Chair Victorino, seconded by Member Mateo. Any
further discussion, Members? Seeing none, the Chair will call for the question. All in favor of
the motion, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: All opposed?
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmember Mateo and Co-Chairs Medeiros
and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION AND FILING OF
COMMUNICATION.

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: We have three "ayes", Co-Chair Victorino, Member Mateo, Co-Chair
Medeiros; and we have two Members excused, Council Chair Hokama and Member Pontanilla.
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Thank you, Members, for your work on that item. And Ms. Shibuya, thank you for being here
and making your presentation.
PWF-72 PROHIBITION OF DRINKING NEAR PLAYGROUND AREAS (C.C. No. 08-76)
PWF-74 DESIGNATION OF IAO INTERMEDIATE SCHOOL LOADING ZONE
(C.C. No. 08-203)

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Finally, Members, we are at the point of our agenda where we have
completed the discussion of the items agendized. And now as Committee Co-Chairs,
Co-Chair Victorino and myself, Co-Chair Medeiros, have recommended that the following
communications be referred to the Council Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2009,
pursuant to Section 19 of the Rules of the Council.
And also, I'd like to add to...to that—and...and give my recommendation that the Chair will
entertain a single motion to refer each of the listed items to the Council Chair for the term
beginning January 2, 2009, pursuant to Section 19 of the Rules of the Council.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: It's been moved by Co-Chair Victorino, seconded by Member Mateo. Any
further discussion? Seeing none, I'll call for the question. All in favor of the motion, say
"aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: All opposed?
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmember Mateo and Co-Chairs Medeiros
and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: REFER PWF-72 AND PWF-74 TO THE COUNCIL CHAIR
FOR THE TERM BEGINNING JANUARY 2, 2009.

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. The motion passes, three "ayes", Co-Chair Victorino, Member
Mateo, Co-Chair Medeiros. Excused are Council Chair Hokama and Member Pontanilla.
Okay.
Okay. At this time, we have... (NOTE: Mr. Jensen whispered to the Co-Chair.) And I will
read the titles for the record and for the minutes of the items that we are referring. And that
would be PWF-72 which is the "Prohibition Of Drinking Near Playground Areas". And the
second item is PWF-74, "Designation Of Iao Intermediate School Loading Zone".
Okay, Members, we have come to the conclusion of our meeting. I'd like to thank Co-Chair
Victorino for presiding over the first half of our meeting and also to our other lone Member,
Member Mateo, for being here so that we could have a quorum and get through this so that we
could get the State moving on this project which is...has been long-awaited by the community
of West Maui and the rest of Maui County that travel to the west side Maui of Maui. But
overall I wanna thank all the Members of our Committee for their work throughout the
first...this term.
I would like to also acknowledge our Administration, Mayor Tavares, that has provided
representatives in our meetings and we appreciate that. And we've always had and mostly
Director Arakawa, we appreciate his input. And the Department of Corporation Counsel. But
especially I'd like to thank our Committee Staff, Pauline Martins, our Committee Secretary, and
our Legislative Analyst, Mr. Scott Jensen. Mr. Victorino, Co-Chair Victorino, would you have
any closing comments or announcements?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No, just thank everybody. No, and I do have one announcement. And it's
a... it's a kind of sad announcement. And I, you know, all of us were hit very hard yesterday
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when we heard the news of the passing of Uncle Boy Kanae. And most of us in this room have
known Uncle Boy and I go back to the young days when we kinda hem-hawed around town.
And it real sad news, you know. He'd been an integral part of this community. And I won't
belabor the point 'cause later on we'll do a little bit more about that. But for the community of
Maui at large and the Maui County, we've lost a true, true leader and a person that I've come to
know and love very much. And I think many of us share the same feeling in this room. And to
his family, to Honeygirl and the rest of the family, we wish nothing but our heartfelt
condolences and, you know, whatever we can do, we're here to help. Well, for my personal
condolences, Mr. Chair.
And other than that, I would like to close by saying thank you for all your work. And we have
one more meeting coming up but we have proven that co-chairs can work. It's been
challenging at times and Ms. Martin and Mr. Jensen probably took the bulk of the challenge
and I wanna thank them for their understanding, leading us through this first term as, both,
freshmen. Floundering and stumbling and rumbling along the line, but we made it to the end.
And I wanna thank you and thank everybody in this room and the Administration for their
continued...support. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Co-Chair Victorino. Mr. Mateo, any final comments or
announcements?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No announcements.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: No? Okay. We have come to the conclusion of our Public Works and
Facilities Committee meeting of December 3, 2008. Wish everybody, you know, Happy
Holidays. This meeting is now adjourned. . . .(gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 11:00 a.m.

APPROVED BY:
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Public Works and Facilities Committee
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APPROVED BY:

MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, Co-Chair
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